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May 6, 2014

The Honorable Steven Sanders
Presiding Judge
Superior Court of California, County of San Benito

440 Fifth Street
Hollister, CA 95023-3833

Dear Judge Sanders:

Please find attached the San Benito County updated response to the Grand Jury Report
for FY 2012-2013. The County Board of Supervisors is responding with updates to Report
8, 9 and 10 as the original County response indicated that several recommendations

needed further analysis, and that analysis has since been completed.

Sincerely,

Jerry Muenzer, Chair
San Benito County Board of Supervisors

Attachment: San Benito County Board of Supervisors’ Response



In reference to the Sheriff’'s Office Review Report 8:

Report No. 8, Recommendation No. 1:

R1: The San Benito County Board of Supervisors and the San Benito County Human
Resources Department, along with 2 or 3 members of the business community, should
seek to renegotiate the agreements with DSA to improve manpower utilization within the
Sheriffs Department of both office staff and patrol officers. If an officer is laid off
because of no position funding opening, but temporary work is available, and the laid off
employee refuses to accept the temporary assignment, then he or she is dropped from
the recall list and the job may be filled by a reserve officer.

Original Response:

The San Benito County Board of Supervisors believes that this recommendation (as far
as improving manpower utilization) requires further analysis as to whether it can be
implemented after negotiations with the Union. Such analysis should be completed no
later than December 31, 2013. However, the San Benito County Board of Supervisors
believes the focus of negotiations should be on the ability to more effectively use
reserve and temporary officers, not the elimination of an officer from the recall list
because that officer is unwilling to accept a temporary assignment. Therefore, to the
extent that this recommendation recommends changing the recall list procedure, it will
not be implemented. Additionally, this recommendation will not be implemented as far
as its recommendation to change the negotiation team.

Updated Response:

This recommendation will not be implemented at this time. The Sheriff's Office
indicates that the urgency of this issue has been lessened due to changes in the
department within the last year. Specifically, the Sheriffs office was given the
authorization to immediately recruit and hire full-time Deputies to fill vacancies. All of
the eligible laid-off deputies were given an opportunity to return to work, but each
declined due to new employment. The Sheriff's Office is currently putting its resources
into acquiring new full-time permanent deputies, and will revisit the use of temporary
help later this year. It is also noted that that a side agreement with the Union now
allows retired Sheriff's Deputies also to perform temporary work for the Department in
staffing the new Courthouse, thus assisting in staffing shortages.

REPORT 8, RECOMMENDATION NO. 2:
R2: With resolution to Recommendation R1, deploy reserve officers when needed to

shore up or supplement shortages within the department.



Original Response:

Recommendation number R2 has yet to be implemented; implementation of this
recommendation depends on further analysis as to whether changes to the MOU can
be made that would allow more effective use of reserve deputies. This analysis will be
complete no later than December 31, 2013.

Amended Response:

This recommendation has been implemented in part. A side agreement with the Deputy
Sheriff's Association now allows the use of retired deputies to assist in staffing the new
Courthouse, thus assisting with staffing shortages, reducing the cost of overtime, and
staffing costs of the new Courthouse. Additional use of reserve deputies may depend
on future negotiations, and thus, cannot be implemented at this time.

REPORT NO. 8, RECOMMENDATION NO. 4

R4: That the county discuss pros and cons of implementing video arraignment with the
court between the jail and the San Benito County Courthouse so that inmates can be
arraigned without the need of an officer to transport and accompany, or the inmate

having to leave the Jail.

Original Response:
Recommendation numbered R4 has yet to be implemented, but the San Benito County

Sheriff's Department will do so no later than December 31, 2013.

Revised Response:

The Sheriff's Department completed an analysis of the pros and cons of implementing
the video arraignment. Based on that analysis, the Sheriff's Department, and thus, the
County, determined not to implement video arraignments at this time for the reasons set
forth in Response to Report No. 9, primarily it would cause the need for additional staff,
rather than reduce the use of staff and there is a lack of available space within the jail
for this purpose at this time as the current vacant room is used for various education

and religious programs.

REPORT 8, RECOMMENDATION NO. 8
R8: Security coverage for San Benito High School should be assigned to either San

Benito County or the City of Hollister Police Department, but not both. With the
assignment to both, jurisdictional issues can arise and cause delays in response.

Original Response:
Recommendation numbered R8 requires further analysis in that this matter needs to be

discussed with the City of Hollister. This analysis will be completed by December 31,
2013.




Amended Response: ,

The Sheriff's Office employs a Deputy at San Benito High School as a School Resource
Officer (SRO). The school district pays for this service, and the SRO provides law
enforcement coverage during most school hours. While that SRO is on-duty, the
Sheriff's Office handles all calls for service at the high school, regardless of jurisdiction.
This arrangement was made with the cooperation of all involved parties. The conflict
~ described in Finding #8 remains when the SRO is not available. However, increased
communication between the two agencies seems to have mitigated any problems. The
Sheriff's Office still plans to continue pursuing a more thorough solution with the City of
Hollister on this issue, and the Sheriff's Office continues to meet and discuss this item
with the Hollister Police Department. However, due to timing issues, the County cannot
commit to when there will be a resolution of this issue with the City of Hollister, and
therefore, the recommendation will not be implemented within the immediate future.




In Reference to the Jail’s Facility Review — Report 9:

R2. That the county discuss pros and cons of implementing video arraignment with the
court between the jail and the San Benito County Courthouse so that inmates can be
arraigned without the need of an officer to transport and accompany, or the inmate

having to leave the Jail.

Original Response:

Recommendation number R2 requires further analysis. Video arraignment requires
collaboration with the courts, the prosecution, the defense, the jail staff, and the
inmates. Within the remainder of calendar year 2013, the issue will be explored in a
conference of the affected parties (where possible). This analysis will be completed by

December 31, 2013.

Update Response:
The Sheriff's Department completed an analysis of the pros and cons of implementing

the video arraignment. Based on that analysis, the Sheriff's Department, and thus, the
County, determined not to implement video arraignments at this time, primarily it would
cause the need for additional staff, rather than reduce the use of staff, and there is a
lack of available space within the jail for this purpose as the currently vacant room is
used for various education and religious programs.

The Sheriff's Department indicates the following:

The only video court proceeding considered for inmates is that of Arraignment on
criminal charges, frequently referred to as Video Arraignment. San Benito County
has performed Video Arraignment in the past, and currently owns most of the
technology necessary to implement Video Arraignment again.

The primary benefits of Video Arraignment are 1) the time savings of transporting
inmates to and from court, and 2) the avoidance of the security risks associated with

the transportation process.

At this point in time, our community could not realize the full benefit of the time
savings. Current court proceedings and filing deadlines suggest the Sheriff's
Department transport inmates scheduled for arraignment along with inmates
scheduled for other court proceedings. Assigning staff to conduct Video
Arraignments at the Jail and assigning staff to conduct transport to court would
require more staff than we currently utilize.

The Sheriff's Department compiled the below partial list of other factors that would
make implementation of video arraignment challenging, and not readily feasible, at
this time:

Factor #1: California Penal Code Section 977.2 states that prior to a video
arraignment proceeding, inmates are required to sign a waiver, waiving their right
to be present. Inmates not willing to sign the waiver are now required to be



transported to court for their personal appearance. This could result in numerous
scheduling demands for the court calendar, defense counsel, prosecutor, and
transportation deputies.

Factor #2: Inmates in video arraignment require one to two correctional
deputies to be present during the duration of their arraignment. Correctional
deputies are required to maintain order and separation of the various
classifications of inmates. This occurs organically in the courtroom due to the
presence of a Bailiff. Maintaining this level of separation in the “video room” could
be staff intensive for the jail.

Factor #3: Our current jail facility only has one room which could be converted
to support video arraignments. Throughout the day, that room is used for various
education and religious programs. This would require interruption of valuable
inmate programs.

Conclusion

The implementation of Video Arraignment has been beneficial to many counties
around the country, but on a case-by-case basis. The potential fiscal benefit for our
community looks to be minimal or non-existent at this time. However, the potential
safety benefit is still a major motivational component. We’ll continue to monitor the
transportation program and look for ways to implement Video Arraignment in the
future.




UPDATED RESPONSE TO REPORT NO. 10, RECOMMENDATION NO. 1:

Recommendation No. 1
The Grand Jury would recommend some basic improvements be made to the

recreational area of this Center. Exercise and exposure to the outside air is an
important factor in the health and attitude of an incarcerated person.

Perhaps Staff could investigate the possibility of volunteer groups interested in assisting
the Center both financially and with time and energy to bring this important area back to
a safe standard for the health and well-being of the children staying there.

Original Response to Recommendation No. 1:

This recommendation needs further analysis, specifically, as to the cost and scope of
any necessary repairs. The Probation Department shall report back to the San Benito
County Board of Supervisors as to whether the County should make the repairs
specified by the Grand Jury, or bring forth plans and specifications for those repairs, no
later than December 1, 2013.

Additionally, the Probation Department shall report back on the possibility of utilizing
volunteer groups interested in assisting the Center no later than December 1, 2013.

The Board of Supervisors notes that staff has already begun the process of getting a
quote for pest control to eliminate the gopher infestation.

Amended Response to Recommendation No. 1:

The County will implement changes to the recreational area, to be completed in FY
2014-2015. The Probation Department has investigated the cost of repairs specified by
the Grand Jury, obtaining various estimates for the repair and replacement of the grass
area.

The Probation Department further noted that gophers have been an historic problem
due to the surrounding open space areas adjacent to the fenced Juvenile Hall
area. There have been at least two prior attempts to exterminate the gophers and re-
sod the field. Both attempts have failed to permanently fix the problem as the gophers
continue to return. Staff has added this improvement to the capital improvements list for
Juvenile Hall, which will be requested in the FY 2014-2015 budget, and thereafter, if
funded, completed in that fiscal year.

The Probation Department has also investigated the use of volunteers to provide
funding or services to help out. Juvenile Hall uses volunteers in a number of capacities
but the repairs needed would be somewhat of a special project. Because of the scope
and cost of this project, the Probation Department was not able to locate any parties
interested in assisting with these improvements, and thus the recommended use of
volunteers for this function will not be implemented.
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